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Abstract
Background: Antibiotic resistance is an international public health concern. Medical culture in�uences
antibiotic use. Migrants, like Syrian refugees, are confronted with a different health care system in their
new country and also with different culture regarding antibiotic prescription. The aim of this study is to
get insight into the perspectives, knowledge and practices among Syrian refugees regarding antibiotic
use and prescribing in Dutch primary care.

Methods: A qualitative study using semi-structured interviews with 12 Syrian refugees living in the
Netherlands was conducted.

Results: participants stressed the easy access to antibiotics in Syria and reported storing antibiotics at
home for emergencies. In the Netherlands, some of them still self-prescribed antibiotics while others
adhered to the Dutch GP’s advice. Syrian refugees believed in having a weaker immunity compared to the
Dutch inhabitants. For their young children, they adhered to the new health care system which resulted in
not giving the children antibiotics without a prescription. Several complaints about the Dutch health care
system were identi�ed such as di�cult access to the desired medication and lack of medical care for
their complaints. Most respondents preferred the Syrian health care system.

Conclusion: Syrian refugees experienced restricted access to antibiotics in Dutch primary care which was
contrary to their experiences in Syria. As a reaction, they continued self-medicating with antibiotics.
However, some of them adapted to the Dutch health care culture and accepted the alternative treatment
proposal. For their children most participants adhered to the prescription policy of antibiotics in the
Netherlands.

Background
The increase of antibiotic resistance is a worldwide public health threat [1] which according to The World
Health Organization (WHO) affects all populations in the world and is di�cult to constrain within
individual countries [2, 3]. There is a worldwide consensus on the need for rationalizing antibiotic
consumption in order to combat antibiotic resistance [2]. In order to reduce the spread of this universal
phenomenon, WHO launched a global campaign to facilitate the optimal use of antibiotics [2]. Countries
around the world have different medical cultures and taking medication is always in�uenced by the
medical culture [4]. Cultural health beliefs could be a factor that explains the considerable variation in
antibiotic use among countries [5]. Differences in cultural health beliefs become visible when a person is
confronted with a health care system that differs from the one with which a person is familiar. For
instance, migrants from Middle Eastern countries living in Scandinavian countries criticized the treatment
strategies of illnesses and the role of the general practitioner who in their perception behaved as an
advisor and not as a real doctor [6]. Discontent was also shown with the long process before obtaining
access to a specialist, which is completely different from what they are used to in their homelands, where
private clinics are available around the clock [6].
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In recent years, the Syrians have become one of the main migrant populations with a non-western
background in the Netherlands within a short period of time [7]. Consequently, Syrian refugees were
confronted with a health care system that differs on several aspects to the one they are used to in their
home country. Next to being confronted with primary care services for the �rst time in their lives [8, 9], less
antibiotics are prescribed and less over the counter medication can been obtained in the Netherlands
compared to Syria. In line with Dutch guidelines, general practitioners apply restricted indications for the
prescription of antibiotics [10]. In the Netherlands, the least amount of antibiotics is prescribed compared
to other European countries [11]. The contrast with Syria is huge where the absence of general
practitioners, unnecessary prescribing by physicians, lack of treatment guidelines and over the counter
sales of antibiotics by pharmacists contribute to high antibiotic use and abuse in Syria [12]. In order to
rationalize antibiotic prescribing, it is important for Dutch GPs to have knowledge about patient’s
expectations in terms of antibiotic treatment [13], since non-prescription would feed distrust in the health
provider [14].

This study aimed to explore the perspectives and expectations of Syrian refugees in the Netherlands
about antibiotic use and prescribing in Dutch primary care. Insights in these can help healthcare
professionals in their communication with newly arrived migrants about this topic.

Methods
Study design

A qualitative research approach was used to explore Syrian refugees’ perspectives and expectations with
antibiotic use and prescribing in the Netherlands.

Recruitment and sample

Applying purposive and snowball sampling, Syrian refugees were recruited by using social media, thereby
striving for diversity regarding age, gender and educational background. Recruitment went on until no
new information was obtained and data saturation was reached.

Inclusion criteria were: a) being 18 years or older; b) living in the Netherlands with a refugee status, c)
having consulted the general practitioner (GP) for minor illnesses or got/ tried to get antibiotics after
coming to the Netherlands for themselves or for a young child (< 10 years),

When participants agreed to participate, they were informed about the study by phone, explaining the
purpose of the study. When they gave verbal consent to be interviewed, the reasons of the study was
again explained orally after which the participants signed the informed consent form. No relationships
were built with the participants prior to the study.

Data collection
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For the semi-structured interviews, an interview guide was developed with the following topics: 1)
experiences with antibiotic use and prescribing within the Dutch health care system, 2) using antibiotics
outside the Dutch health care system, 3) experiences with antibiotic use and prescribing in Syria, 4)
awareness of antibiotic resistance, 5) negative and positive sides of the Dutch health care system and 6)
negative and positive sides of the Syrian health care system.

The interviews were conducted in Arabic by researcher RA at the participants’ homes in noise-free
environment and were recorded using a mobile recording device; the interviews lasted between 35 and 47
minutes. Subsequently, all recordings were transcribed verbatim.

Data analysis

The transcripts were coded by the �rst author, (RA, female, conducted the interviews. At the time of data
collection she was master’s student and trained in qualitative study), double checked by another
researcher (FdB, PhD and university teacher) using MAXQDA (www.maxqda, version 2018). The second
step was to develop themes, whereby codes were clustered. Differences in coding and code clustering
were discussed until agreement was reached. Afterwards, some of the research participants were asked
for a member check, with the question whether they recognized the results. No changes were suggested.

Results
Characteristics of respondents

The characteristics of the participants are described in Table 1. Fourteen respondents were invited to
participate in the study. Two of them declined because of the unfamiliarity and the lack of knowledge
regarding research methods. Five males and nine females participated. They were between 30 and 46
years old. Most participants �nished secondary school whereas four of them �nished higher education.
Before coming to the Netherlands, the participants were employed in various professions.

Table 1. Respondent characteristics.
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Respondent Gender Age Level of
education

Former profession in
Syria

Interview duration
(min.)

           

R1 Male 40 Secondary Truck driver 35

R2 Male 46 Secondary Pharmacist assistant 40

R3 Female 31 Secondary Housewife 47

R4 Female 32 Higher English teacher 40

R5 Female 30 Secondary Nurse 45

R6 Male 42 Higher Marketer 35

R7 Male 35 Higher Pharmacist 37

R8 Male 40 Higher Psychologist 45

R9 Female 35 Secondary Agriculture engineer
assistant

35

R10 Female 31 Secondary Housewife 44

R11 Female 42 Higher English teacher 37

R12 Female 37 Higher Arabic teacher 45

Three main themes were derived from data analysis. Each theme consists of additional subthemes. The
main themes were: 

1. Different practices in use and prescription of antibiotics in Syria and the Netherlands

In Syria most respondents were used to getting antibiotics prescribed in case of minor illnesses, also for
young children. However, some respondents explained that one does not always consult the doctor for a
minor illness. It mainly takes place when the minor illness occurs in combination with additional
symptoms which makes it di�cult to diagnose oneself and to self-prescribe an antibiotic. When a person
has the same symptoms, he or she tries to repeat the same medication using the previous prescription
without re-consulting the doctor.

‘Now I will explain how I acted in Syria. When the condition was more than usual, I consulted a doctor and
when I had the same symptoms again, I went to the pharmacist to take the same antibiotic which the
doctor prescribed the �rst time. For instance, when I had the �u, I went to the pharmacist to take
antibiotics. But when I had additional symptoms such as vomiting, coughing or diarrhea I went to the
doctor.’ (female, 30 years old, nurse)
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 All respondents mentioned that Syrians usually seek the advice of the pharmacist. They also are allowed
to self-prescribe and buy antibiotics without an o�cial prescription or consultation from the pharmacist.
When a patient can pay more money, they often buy the most expensive antibiotic, which is perceived of
as the best quality medication.

Some respondents reported not completing treatment courses. They stopped taking antibiotics once they
felt better. Other respondents adhered to the instructions of completing antibiotic course.

When arriving to the Netherlands, Syrian refugees suddenly were confronted with a Dutch GP who
declined to prescribe antibiotics for minor illnesses. Instead, the GP advised to drink warm tea or buy
Paracetamol.

Since the dispensing of antibiotics without prescription is restricted in the Netherlands, half of the
respondents accepted the advice of the GP and tried to use natural alternatives such as drinking (green)
tea with lemon. A few respondents reported the adaptation to the new health care system, adhering to the
GP’s instructions regarding antibiotic use, completing the treatment course and not giving antibiotics to
children without an o�cial prescription.

However, the frustration with the GP service led one third of the patients to bring antibiotics in from
outside the Netherlands or through a migrant network. The patients saved these antibiotics for
emergencies and intended to self-medicate in case the GP refused to prescribe antibiotics to them.

‘I have experienced a long time of tiredness and sickness until I contacted my family in Germany to send
me antibiotics. From the �rst capsule, my health condition became much better.’ (female, 31 years old,
housewife)

2. Health beliefs about the curative power of antibiotics

The positive experiences with antibiotic use in Syria evoked belief in the curative power of antibiotics.
Some participants had personal experience with the healing power of antibiotics and the necessity of
antibiotics to recover.

Taking antibiotics was used by one respondent as prevention. He believed that one capsule of antibiotics
daily can decrease the likelihood of being susceptible for an infection.

‘Even if you are not sick, taking antibiotics, every day one pill, can prevent the illness. Therefore, in Syria, I
used to take one pill daily or every two days.’ (male, 40 years old, truck driver)

Most respondents considered that taking antibiotics could also be helpful for viral or in�uenza-like
infections. Some of them believed that antibiotics are harmful for the body, so they stopped using
antibiotics after feeling better. Others stressed the importance of completing the treatment course to
recover completely and decrease the risk of falling ill again. Almost all respondents criticized the random
use of antibiotics is Syria.



Page 7/13

‘There is chaos and mess regarding antibiotic prescribing in Syria. They prescribe antibiotics for any
minor illness. After living here, I realized that it is wrong and ine�cient to do so.’ (female, 35 years old,
engineer assistant)

After having visited the Dutch GP, some Syrian refugees stated that it takes more time for them to recover
when adhering to the suggested natural alternatives. For that reason, they rejected the natural alternatives
and preferred antibiotics to have a shorter period of suffering from the illness.

‘I had �u one time after coming to the Netherlands and I did not take antibiotics. The duration of my
illness was long. By taking antibiotics I feel that I recover quicker.’ (male, 40 years old, psychologist).

Most respondents did not hear about the “antibiotic resistance” concept before. However, they became
aware of it after coming in touch with the Dutch health care system. Some of them conceptualized
antibiotic resistance as not being able to recover without taking antibiotics.

It was also evident that their health behavior was strongly in�uenced by their previous ways of dealing
with illness. Therefore, they had di�culty in changing their behavior. Syrian refugees perceived having a
weak immunity compared to Dutch persons since they started taking antibiotics from childhood on in
Syria.

‘I am trying to use antibiotics as they do in the Netherlands. However, our body immunity is different from
theirs. For us, it is more di�cult to reduce the use of antibiotics because we have been used to taking
antibiotics from childhood on. Therefore, our bodies are not able to combat the illness without the aid of
antibiotics.’ (female, 31 years old, housewife)

Syrian refugees who believed that they had a vulnerable body immunity, which could not combat the
illness, tried to �nd ways to self-medicate with antibiotics. Others started to reinforce their body immunity
by not taking antibiotics, since they changed their perspective of using antibiotics after coming to the
Netherlands. They also became more aware of the negative effects of antibiotics consumption. Some of
them acknowledged resorting to self-medicating with antibiotics when feeling tired in order to alleviate
the symptoms and to try to recover quicker.

On the other hand, mothers with young children adapted rapidly to the restricted regime in prescribing
antibiotics in the Netherlands, because the children can overcome the obstacles of not prescribing
antibiotics much easier than the adults.

‘My children adapted to the Dutch health care system more easily than me because they are still children
and their body immunity is still strong. For me, it is di�cult to recover without antibiotics because I have
been used to take it from childhood on.’ (female, 37 years old, Arabic teacher)

Consequently, antibiotics were not given to the children without a prescription. Also the mothers perceived
their children being less frequently sick and more able to recover from a minor illness without the aid of
antibiotics. 
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3. Perspectives on two different health care systems

The Syrian respondents showed a general sense of dissatisfaction with the Dutch health care system.
The main issue was the di�cult access to medication they desired. For example, antibiotics were not
prescribed after an operation and instead a mild dose of Paracetamol was administered. This way of
treatment made them feel that their ailments were not taken seriously. Another major complaint
concerned the lack of professional knowledge they experienced in Dutch health care providers.

‘In the Netherlands, the doctor does not have the courage to diagnose your illness without the help of an
apparatus. The GP has insu�cient knowledge to treat you.’ (female, 32 years old, English teacher)

The third point of criticism of the Dutch health care system concerned the di�culty of getting an
immediate appointment with the GP. Therefore, respondents described how they exaggerated their
symptoms and even lied about their symptoms in order to get an appointment with the GP.

‘They do not give me an appointment if I do not have a fever for more than three days. I am always forced
to lie and tell them that I have a fever for more than three days. In this way, I can make an appointment
with the GP.’ (female, 31 years old, housewife)

Finally, they also criticized the reluctance of Dutch GPs to refer patients to specialist are, which they
cannot access without referral.

The participants emphasized that the GP should be aware of their cultural background and about the
healthcare system they were used to. For instance, respondents mentioned the detailed questions doctors
would ask them in Syria and the easy access to antibiotics within the Syrian health care system they
prefer. The experience of having more freedom to choose the specialist and the instant help within the
Syrian health care system appeared to be the main reasons for preferring the Syrian health care system.

‘I prefer the Syrian health care system because they have more professional knowledge than the Dutch
doctors. In Syria, they help you instantly and you do not have to sustain that amount of pain to be helped
afterwards. The specialists are available all the time.’ (female, 42 years old, English teacher).

Discussion
This study highlights Syrian refugees’ experiences with a new health care system that offers restricted
access to antibiotics. On the one hand, this leads to the development of strategies to obtain antibiotics
for self-medication. On the other hand, some of Syrian newcomers, especially mothers with young
children, adhere to the new rules, because they feel their children have enough bodily strengths to combat
the illness without antibiotics.

In general respondents were dissatis�ed with Dutch General Practice as they felt not taken seriously,
experienced di�culty to get prompt appointments and to get access to specialist care.
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Comparison with other literature

Despite the limited sample size and the particularity of the study population, some of the �ndings are
plausible in the light of other studies. It has been con�rmed that non prescribed antibiotics are
administered over the counter by community pharmacies in Arab countries such as Syria, The United
Arab Emirates and Kuwait [15–17]. Additionally, pharmacists in Syria do not perceive over the counter
sales as a serious health problem for the patient [18].

More than the half of the Iraqi migrants in Jordan take antibiotics without a prescription [19]. Moreover,
they believe that taking antibiotics is effective for viral infection [19], which runs parallel to our �ndings in
which some Syrian migrants claim that antibiotics always help to cure viral infections.

A study in Saudi Arabia showed that about half of the participants stopped taking antibiotics once
feeling better with the idea that no harmful effects would occur when not completing the treatment
course of antibiotics [20].

Multiple studies refer to the behavior of migrants when coming from a country with easy access to
antibiotics to a country with restricted access. In these studies, it is shown that migrants develop different
strategies to deal with the restricted access to antibiotics.

Latinos in the United States self-medicate with antibiotics [21]. The same phenomenon was seen among
Australian Chinese migrants, who obtain antibiotics from outside the health care system of their host
country, store antibiotics at home and self-prescribe antibiotics [22]. Our �ndings showed the same home
antibiotic storage among Syrian refugees in the Netherlands.

Another study among migrants in the United Kingdom reveals that some migrants bring antibiotics from
their country of origin since they fail to adapt to the health care system in the new country where less
antibiotics are prescribed. Others accept the new health care system and consequently adapt their health
behavior [23]. Previous studies con�rm the dissatisfaction with Dutch GP healthcare [24]. However, a
recent study on Syrian migrants in the Netherlands reports that Syrian migrants are positive about the
Dutch GP, who pays attention and gives advice to them [25]. That �nding contradicts the perspectives as
expressed by the Syrian respondents in this research in which they show discontent with the Dutch GP. A
reason for this �nding could be that the individual narratives give more room for an answer that is less
socially desirable. Another reason for this �nding could be being interviewed by a Syrian researcher. The
respondents could have felt more at ease in expressing their feelings of dissatisfaction with the new
health care system. According to the same report, nearly half of the respondents do not get the desired
antibiotics [25], which runs parallel to our �ndings.

Strengths and limitations

To our knowledge, this article is the �rst to focus on Syrians’ perspectives and expectations regarding
antibiotic use and prescribing in Dutch primary care. Our �ndings emerged from the data, showing a
variety of aspects on antibiotic use by Syrian migrants in the Netherlands which contributes to a better
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understanding of Syrians’ health beliefs. In addition, the researcher has the same background as the
participants, which could have led the respondents to feel more at ease in disclosing information about
this topic, which can also be seen as a strength of this study.

A limitation is that study only relies on self-reports of the Syrian participants. No additional data, for
instance from GP‘s, have been collected to give context to the perspectives of the Syrian participants. It
also consists of a small sample of participants representing a certain age range (between 30 to 45 years
old) with a relatively high educational level. The study lacks the perspectives of young adults and the
elderly.

Recommendations

This study shows that more in-depth knowledge is needed to explore the strategies of newly arrived
migrants and their complex reactions towards taking up a new health care system. Although there is a
patient lea�et with information on antibiotic use in the Netherlands available in Arabic (eg., [26]), it cannot
replace face to face information on this issue. Adult Syrian migrants should be persuaded to change their
use of and perspectives on antibiotics, which is mainly due to their previous experiences with easy access
and availability of antibiotics. Educational campaigns should include information about the appropriate
administration and the meaningful bene�ts of antibiotics, the risks of easily prescribing antibiotics and
the differences among health care systems in prescribing antibiotics. Additionally, action is required to
improve the doctor-patient communication such as developing educational toolkits that consider various
experiences of antibiotic use. That could equip the doctors better to work with migrants [23].

Conclusion
Syrian refugees experienced restricted access to antibiotics in Dutch primary care which was contrary to
their experiences in Syria. As a reaction, they continued self-medicating with antibiotics. However, some
of them adapted to the Dutch health care culture and accepted the alternative treatment proposal. For
their children most participants adhered to the prescription policy of antibiotics in the Netherlands.
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